Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association
Meeting Minutes

April 3, 2008
Call to Order

President Doug Willis called the Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association meeting to order at 11:40 a.m. at University Place.  The following were present:

Ken Sharp, PCFD #2

Dave Dupille, PCFD #3

Jim Sharp, PCFD #3

Stephen Murphy, PCFD #3

Dan Rankin, PCFD #3

Mitch Sagers, PCFD #3
Bill Jarmon, PCFD #5

Doug Willis, PCFD #6
Keith Wright, PCFD #6

Judy Murphy, PCFD #6
Gary McVay, PCFD #13

Tom Lique, PCFD #16
Reggie Romines, PCFD #21
Gary Franz, PCFD #21
Todd Jensen, PCFD #21

Jay Espinosa, PCFD #21

Dan Packer, PCFD #22

Garry Olson, PCFD #23
William Taylor, PCFD #23

Steve Bailey, PCDEM
Wayne Wienholz, PCFPB

Laurie Bischof, PCFPB
Chuck Frame, DNR


Joe Quinn, Attorney
Recorder Denise Menge

Flag Salute
Jim Sharp led the flag salute and gave a brief overview of University Place.
Approval of Minutes

It was moved and seconded to approve the March 13, 2008 minutes.  MOTION CARRIED.
Treasurer’s Report

Kathy Hale was not able to attend today’s meeting.  President Willis reported the month of March the account balance is $9,732.18.
President Willis distributed copies of a proposed schedule and annual dues change that Kathy Hale put together (see attached copy).  This was discussed at the last Executive Board meeting.  Since we are no longer doing the golf tournament fundraiser and our current dues rate and structure has been the same since at least 1991, the Executive Board feels it is time to adjust the dues.  This would not go into effect until 2009.  Bill Jarmon stated the Pierce County Fire Commissioners did the same thing and adjusted their dues.  Dan Packer moved and Keith Wright seconded to adopt the proposed schedule and dues change to go into effect starting in 2009.  MOTION CARRIED.
Correspondence

President Willis reported he received a letter from Multicare and Franciscan Healthcare regarding their appreciation of our support for the current limited divert management plan (see attached copy).
Guest Speakers
Council Member Dick Muri reported he represents the southwest portion of the County which includes Lakewood, Steilacoom, DuPont, Fort Lewis, Roy, McKenna, Anderson Island and McNeil Island.   Working on the County Council is a full-time position.  He has been on 16 different committees and/or commissions.  Starting July 1st clear cut land burning will no longer be allowed and July 1, 2010 residential burning will no longer be allowed.  The alternative is very expensive for those on Anderson Island and he is concerned for the people that this effects.  It is an issue that needs to be worked out with the Puget Sound Clean Air Agency.  2009 will be tight budgets if the economy stays the same.  There is potential growth in Puget Sound with exports, however, it doesn’t generate revenues for government.  We need to find ways to do things more efficiently or cut back.  He has worked on the performance audit committee and have looked at spending efficiently and getting the biggest bang for the buck.  He thanked the association for the opportunity to speak today.
Council Member Shawn Bunny stated he represents District 1 which includes East Pierce County.  He has been on the council since 2002.  Prior to that he was legal counsel.  His vision for where Pierce County is going is:  1. make the right decisions for jobs and prosperity – good paying jobs near home, and 2. strong industrial tax based economy.  He would like to see the completion of Hwy 167 through to the Port of Tacoma and the cross base connection to Frederickson.  Pierce County is turning the corner towards greatness – by improving processes, staying open and transparent, accountability with performance audits, and making sure the codes work well by reconciling the codes that have been put on the books.  Another priority is to have healthy and safe communities for families.  This region is growing in leaps and bounds and it is estimated there will be 1.2 million people in the next 20 years.  We need to stay in front of the development needs.  Gary Franz stated he has done a lot of work to do with roads access, etc. and he appreciates the councils support, specifically in the Graham area.  As we continue to look at greater growth and developments, it would be great if the Fire Chief’s could have a seat at those kinds of meetings to participate.  Dan Packer stated another issue is coming up regarding the Wildland Urban Interface and code development regarding forested areas to suburban environments.  There are indirect impacts.  President Willis stated with there being two (2) County Council Members present, he’d like to drop down the agenda to discuss the Fire Wise Communities Program.  A letter was sent by the Pierce County Commissioners Association regarding this issue (see attached copy).  President Willis asked Chuck Frame to discuss this.  Chuck Frame stated it is Title 18E.40 critical area ordinance.  When areas are developed there are some unintended consequences, for example in Greenwater there is an area that is designated as a critical winter elk habitat and is now no longer fire wise.  Fire wise means having a defensible space of 30 feet from a structure out having vegetation removed.  This cannot be done now in these kinds of areas.  It does not mean clear cutting everything in that 30 feet from the structure, but limbing trees 8 to 10 feet up from the ground and removing dead brush/shrubs.  He would like to see the County Council support amendments to this Title.  Wayne Wienholz stated he is brokering meetings with DNR and the Planners to start this process.  Discussion followed.
Steve Bailey asked if he could be moved up on the agenda as he has to leave the meeting early.  The new County EOC should be receiving its certificate of occupancy tomorrow and they will start moving in on Monday.  They will begin testing systems.  May 9th at 1:30 will be an open house, invitations will be sent out.  The technology and layout is incredible.  We are still in limbo on the Homeland Security Grants, we are waiting on the State and the process is changing again.  He has talked about the LETPP grants issue in the past.  Hehas met with key police chiefs and sheriff and is convinced the need is there, however, the wording won’t allow it.  This is still being worked on.

Steve Bailey stated also further down on the agenda regarding OTEP, they had a meeting and wants everyone to know that he thinks we have a pathway to move forward and support what was discussed at that meeting that President Willis will be discussing more.  He thinks they have come up with a good solution.  DEM and Norma are taken out of the Employee/Employer relationship for larger departments.  Two things occurred in the process was confusion that this was not something that was dreamed up, but is a state oversight and mandated.  He is not going to not meet the State rules and the process we have in place was developed by a committee.  There seems to have been a disconnect.  There will be a menu of options that will be selected by the Fire Chief signing a document with the decision of what their agency will be doing.  This is a great solution and he appreciates people coming together and working through this.
Dan Packer asked about Sound Shake and where are we at on sheltering?  Steve Bailey reported that there are some differences up North with regards to Sound Shake.  There were some communications problems.  As far as sheltering – it has been moved from the Red Cross.  They didn’t allow for prescribed medications and/or animals.  There is a new sheltering plan that will have medical reserve personnel that will supervise.  They have also worked with the Humane Society for mobile pet shelters that will be adjacent to the other shelters.

Steve Bailey stated he appreciates everyone’s support on the OTEP plan and he apologized for not realizing it had gotten as bad as it had.  In the future, please don’t hesitate to call.

COMMITTEE REPORTS:

Program/Speaker Committee

Reggie Romines reported the May speakers will be Roger Bush.  June’s meeting is a joint meeting which will be the 3rd Thursday and will be held at DEM’s new EOC.  Please e-mail Denise with any topics for June’s agenda.
Audit Committee - DORMANT
Banquet/Awards Committee

Nothing to report.
DIVISION REPORTS:

EMS

Judy Murphy reported the meeting regarding EMT Recert problems for the last year are due to a WAC change that happened 4 years ago.  Since we are on a 3 year recert timeframe these changes weren’t enforced until this last year.  Things that had been okay were no longer okay.  A couple of people have gotten on the licensing committee at the state level.  The state is restrictive in how the WAC is interpreted.  In 2002 the OTEP plan was created, now it is time to revisit because it is not working for everyone.  There is a 2 year education cycle in a 3 year recert plan.  They hope to meet in April to bring forward to the MSO’s regarding creating the new OTEP plan.  They have asked for some degree in flexibility and for the ability to remediate their own employees, etc.  Discussion followed.  The question was asked about on-line training.  Judy stated on-line training can be used to augment your training.  Gary McVay stated he doesn’t want to see 20 different plans come out of this, he would hope we’d have the current OTEP plan and then maybe 3 other options.  Judy will send out the date, time and location of the next MSO meeting in April so those who want to attend can do so.  Ken Sharp stated he appreciates Doug Willis and Judy Murphy heading this up and taking care of it.
Judy Murphy reported a small group has been working with the Prosecuting Office regarding HB 1333 – child welfare abuse and neglect (see attached copy).  EMS has been invited in and we need to come up with what we need to do with a suspected child abuse/neglect, etc.  June 27th is the bill signing, an invitation will be coming out soon.  EMS has not been mandatory reporters.  Attorney Joe Quinn stated by definition we are mandatory reporters.  This issue was the lead article in his last newsletter.
The divert committee was here last month and one of the things they are trying to look at is the effect divert has on EMS.  The need to know how long it is taking to deliver a patient to the nursing staff.  They are working on a process to better capture this information.  “Off gurney time” is a field that Fire Comm has added.  Need to remind personnel to call into Fire Comm once the patient has been turned over to nursing staff.  Inaccurate data is worse than no data at all.

Disaster Medical Oversight Group – policy makers for every aspect of healthcare.  Go over medical needs for the County, there are some needs on some sub-groups: 1. IRIS patient care tracking devices funded by grant monies for patient tracking at large incidents – we have the hardware, need another vendor.  2. Hospital capacity website that says who’s on divert or not, etc.  As of December 31st it’s going away.  Do we purchase something else?  3. Communication redundancies – cell phones, HEAR radio, etc.  Could use help on this group as well.
Good Sam is building a new hospital building a block south of the current hospital.  They will be closing 14th Street and flipping the entrance and exit.  There will be a series of round-a-bouts.  The EMS committee has met with the hospital president, etc. regarding concerns with this.

Training – MetroTraining

Steve Murphy distributed a handout.  The next Metro Drill is at Gig Harbor and will be extrication.  May’s Metro drill is at CPFR.
OUTSIDE AGENCY REPORTS:

American Red Cross

No representative present.  
Department of Emergency Management

Reported earlier in the meeting.
EMS

No representative present.
Fire Marshal

Wayne Wienholz introduced Laurie Bischoff.  He distributed monthly reports (copy attached).

The joint golf tournament with Kitsap County is being held on August 1st.  Flyers were distributed.
State Chiefs/Western Chiefs

Dan Packer reported the 296-305 group is working.
Firefighter protocol autopsy if a line of duty death occurs.  This information will be getting out to the coroners.

California wildfires – South Puget Sound Resources have been paid or are being paid.  The Fire Defense Plan system was used.  Davie Dupille stated there will be a State EOC meeting regarding this and will be able to assist those who need help with paperwork.
EVIP is the new acronym for EVAP.  They are replacing Incident instead of Accident.  The curriculum is almost done and will be available on DVD.

Legislatively the fire safe cigarettes passed.  CBRNE has been kept open.  Mitigation fees for Fire Districts almost passed, it got stuck in rules.  State mobilization has unequivocally available for all incidents.  A foot in the door for LEOFF 2 enhancements.  If hired after April 1977 and before 1986 didn’t contribute to Medicare, now they can, it passed.  The multi-year lid lift passed and is not retroactive.  Have to say in ballot title or explanatory statement.

PS Clean Air Agency

No representative present.
PC Fire Commissioners

Dan Rankin reported they are interviewing 3 candidates for the Pierce County Executive at their next meeting.
Dept. of Natural Resources

Chuck Frame had nothing to report -  it was discussed earlier in the meeting.
Unfinished Business

A. Vacant Trustee Position – President Willis stated that Rick Bleecker has retired and we have 2 people interested in the position so far – Gary McVay and Ruth Obadal.  This will be discussed at the next Executive Board meeting and will be reported at the next meeting.  If anyone else is interested in filling this vacancy, please contact someone on the Executive Board and let them know.
B. Annual Dues – discussed earlier.

C. EMT OTEP Plan – discussed earlier.
New Business
A. Fire Wise Communities Program – this was discussed earlier in the meeting.  It was moved and seconded to support the Fire Wise Communities Program.  MOTION CARRIED.
Good of the Order

Wayne Wienholz reported he has been approached by the Sheriffs regarding a program for Crime Prevention component for Fire Prevention and he was wondering if there would be any problem with having the PCFCA listed as well?
Gary McVay reported May 29th is the testing of the new EOC with a mock drill.  Let him know if you are interested in working in the Fire Liasion spot.

Chuck Frame thanked everyone for their support on the Fire Wise program.
Adjournment
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 1:48 p.m.

The next regular PCFCA meeting will be May 1, 2008 at 11:30 at Graham Fire & Rescue.
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